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From the Clergy
Dear Friends
Easter is a time of new life. All around us there are signs of
nature waking up after its winter slumber: lambs in the fields;
crocuses and daffodils shooting up from the ground; the
days are getting longer, and the sun is getting brighter (as the
weather gets warmer!). Overall, everything is combining to
create a sense of hope. Perhaps you, too, have felt your
overall mood improve over the past few weeks…
For Christians, this is also a time of joy as we celebrate Jesus’
victory over death – the promise that nothing is more
powerful than the abundant love of God. It is a time when
we offer all our fears, all our concerns, and all the darkness
of our lives to Him, in trust that He will transform our lives
into new life. Desmond Tutu says:
“Good is stronger than evil; love is stronger than hate; light is stronger
than darkness; life is stronger than death. Victory is ours, through him
who loves us.”
This year it is also a time of concentrated prayer for peace in
Ukraine. We pair this with action, donating to the charities
working to support the people of Ukraine (e.g. the Disasters
Emergency Committee) – and also through working to
support the most vulnerable in our own communities
through projects such as Food for Families. We do all of this
with our conviction that transformation and new life is
possible.
I wonder, what actions could you take towards new life this
Easter? With love, Cate. Rev Cate Thomson,

Rural Pioneer Priest

APRIL READINGS
Sunday April 3rd

Old Testament Isaiah 43: 16-21
New Testament Philippians 3: 4b-14
Gospel John 12: 1-8

Sunday April 10th – Palm Sunday
Gospel Luke 19: 28-40

Sunday April 17th
Old Testament Isaiah 65:17-end
New Testament Acts 10: 34-43
Gospel John 20: 1-18

Sunday April 24th
New Testament Acts 5: 27-32
Gospel John 20: 19-end

Sunday May 1st
New Testament Acts 9: 1-6 (7-20)
Gospel John 21: 1-19

Deanery Update
Ukraine Crisis
The Deanery is planning that Easter Day will be a Gift Day
to offer financial support for those fleeing, or within,
Ukraine. Your local church will have more details at the time.
In the meantime, do join our Facebook Group to find out
other ways you can offer help and support.
As with all things, anyone and everyone can pray about this
situation – here is a prayer you may like to use:

God of peace and justice, we pray for the people of Ukraine today.
We pray for peace and the laying down of weapons.
We pray for all those who fear for tomorrow, that your Spirit of
comfort would draw near to them.
We pray for those with power over war or peace, for wisdom,
discernment and compassion to guide their decisions.
Above all, we pray for all your precious children, at risk and in fear,
that you would hold and protect them.
We pray in the name of Jesus, the Prince of Peace. Amen.

Holy Week
This year, Holy Week begins on Sunday 10th April.
Elsewhere in this newsletter, you will find details of services
in this area. There’s also lots going on close by too. These
include:
Maundy Thursday (14th) 7pm. Holy Communion with
Tenebrae at Moccas. The Tenebrae service begins by the
light of seven candles. After each of seven readings recalling
the final night of Jesus’ life, one of the candles is
extinguished). The Tenebrae offers us the chance to be still,
to meditate on Jesus’ arrest, trial and crucifixion, and to wait
in trust and hope for the unfolding of the Easter story.
Good Friday (15th) 12noon-3pm at St Faith’s, Bacton.
Rev’d Preb. Nicholas Lowton offering a Good Friday
meditation on each hour, (12noon, 1pm, 2pm, 3pm),
followed by silence.
Holy Saturday (16th) Art Exhibition at Kingstone Church.
Holy Saturday (16th) 11.30pm. Easter Vigil to welcome in
Easter Day with bonfire, candlelit communion and
meditation at Tyberton Church.
Easter Sunday (17th) Dawn Holy Communion Service on
Black Hill. Meet at the car park at 5.30am.
Log on to our website abbeydoredeanery.org or get in
touch to find out more and for the full list of all services.
Other Dates for your Diary
Keep an eye out for pilgrims walking the Golden Valley
Pilgrim Way on the 14th and 15th May and get in touch if
you’d like to walk with them. The Rt Rev Bishop Richard
Jackson, Bishop of Hereford, will be walking part of the way.
John Bell of the Iona Community will be in the Deanery on
7th June. Details of how to book to hear him speak will be
in next month’s newsletter.

Anne Lloyd Deanery Mission Coordinator
01981 620145 / abbeydoredmc@gmail.com

Forthcoming events
NEWTON WOMEN’S GUILD

St John’s Lent Lunch
at Mary Powell’s, Upper Newton HR2 0QU

12-2pm on Friday 1st April 2022.
Everyone very welcome for a simple lunch,

coffee and chat.
Please phone 01981 510295 if you want to be

sure of a bowl of soup!
Donations for Marie Curie
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Next open on 6th April

NEWTON ST MARGARET’S WOMEN’S GUILD
Thursday, 14th April 7.30pm.

Newton Church Room HR2 0QR
Crochet Workshop Number 2 with Mary Lemmon

You could not attend the first workshop? Not a problem!
Just come along to try your hand or, perfect your skills.
Even just join us for chat and to share your expertise?
Bring a medium thickness ball of wool and a crochet hook
if you have them (there will be some available if not).

Bring and Share Supper. Guests are very welcome.
Tel 07794920729 for further information.

LONGTOWN AND DISTRICT HISTORICAL SOCIETY
Monday 4th April, 7.30pm Longtown Village Hall

Robin Thorndyke: THE HARROW AND THE Plough –
The Changing Use of Farm Implements

April will see the return of Mr Thorndyke who has done so
much to bring the attention of the public to the paintings of
the young Herefordshire artist, Brian Hatton, who died in
Egypt in 1916. Many of Hatton’s depictions of rural life show
farm machinery in use, the subject of the talk.  All welcome,
guests £3, half season membership £5. Contact our secretary
Mr J Davies at jerrypdavis@outlook.com for more
information
The society is celebrating its Golden Jubilee. Martin Cook and Neil
Kidd will give the anniversary talk on 9 May and their topic will be
“Longtown Castle at War”. We hope that all current and past members
and those who took part in the dig will be able to come

FLICKS IN THE STICKS AT ESCLEYSIDE HALL HR2 0PT
Wednesday 20th April, 2022

Based on real events and filmed in the Ukraine, Poland and
Edinburgh, this historical drama tells the story of Welsh
Journalist Gareth Jones. Setting out with the purpose of
interviewing Stalin, he ends up risking his life whilst exposing
the truth about the devastating famine in the Soviet Union in
the early 1930s.

Directed by Agnieszka Holland. Starring James Norton, Ada
Brooks and Peter Sarsgaard.

Doors open 7pm. Limited Bar. Film starts at 7.30pm

Tickets on the door but correct change appreciated.
Adult £5.00; Child £2.50.

LONGTOWN THURSDAY CLUB
We were all delighted to be back after the winter break, and
are looking forward to what we hope will be a full
programme of meetings and outings.
Because of Easter, there will be only one event in April – our
traditional annual fish and chip lunch for members, on
Thursday 28th April.
In the summer months we hope to resume some outings
which will be open to non-members, including visits to

Longtown School PTA
presents

Community Coffee and Natter!!
Friday 1st April 2022

8:30-10:30am
Longtown Village Hall

Everyone welcome for Teas Coffees Cake and a Natter!!
We have preloved books and School uniform to look through.

Donations only, at your discretion.
ALL profits will be going towards raising money for some

Children’s Kitchen Cooking Equipment
at Longtown School.

Please spread the word about this event, friends family
neighbours etc.

If anyone would like to donate a cake then please talk to
Ruth Sevenoaks on 07837687886

LONGTOWN & DISTRICT WI
At our meeting on 12th April we will welcome guest speaker
Michele Blackmore from Madley Plants. Michele will be
telling us about the running of an independent family run
nursery, and also giving us some planting ideas for the
coming season.
Visitors are welcome at 8pm followed by refreshments at
9pm - cost £3.

LONGTOWN VILLAGE HALL
Car Boot

or Table- top sale in the hall if inclement weather

9th April
9.00 am for sellers, 10.00 am for buyers

£10 per boot (or table)
Bacon butties available

Proceeds for much needed work on the car park
carboot@longtownvillagehall.org,uk

01873 860609
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Aberystwyth and Porthcawl in July and September. Watch
this space.
Please contact Pauline Jones on 01873 851782, email
jonespauline@pobroadband.co.uk, or Hazel Pugh on
01873 806803 for further information. Pauline Jones

NEWTON PARISH ROOM
16th May Newton Parish Room at 7pm.

Are you interested in the future of Newton Parish Room?
If so please join us in the Room on the 16th May at 7pm to

formulate how we move forward.
We welcome all new ideas to keep the Parish room

independent.

INTERNATIONAL PIANO QUARTET PERFORM

Mahler, Fauré and Brahms
Saturday May 28th at 5pm

Dore Abbey, Abbeydore HR2 0AA
Mahler, Piano Quartet in A minor

Fauré, Piano Quartet No.1 in C minor, Op.15
Brahms, Piano Quartet No.1 in G minor, Op.25

Wu Qian (piano), Roman Simovic (violin), Milena Simovic
(viola) & David Cohen (cello) perform two of the most famous
piano quartets in the repertoire, Brahms Piano Quartet No.1 in

G minor, and Fauré’s Quartet No 1 in C minor.
Best known for its rousing finale, the famous Rondo alla

Zingarese (Gypsy Rondo) Brahms G minor Quartet is one of
his earliest great works in the medium. It is paired here

with the beauty and passion of Fauré’s Quartet in C minor.
Alongside is a rarely heard curiosity – Mahler’s

contemplative Piano Quartet No 1 movement, the
tantalising torso of a work never completed.

More information/tickets from our website
https://concertsforcraswall.org/live-music/

or call 01981 510112

Local Newsround
LONGTOWN CASTLE
You may have noticed that barriers have been placed and
access has been closed to the motte and keep at Longtown
Castle. I have received the following from English Heritage:
“English Heritage’s contractor recently undertook a high
level masonry survey by rope access at Longtown Castle,
focusing on the higher keep walls. The contractor
subsequently advised that they deem much of the wall head
in this area to be loose. They have made safe small pieces of
stone and mortar, but significant material is loose and at risk
of slipping or falling. To this end, barriers have been installed
on the steps to prevent access up to the keep by visitors.
We are now awaiting the formal report from the specialist
high level surveyor and hope to agree next steps before the
end of March. The report will be used as the basis for the
design of a scaffold access to enable a further survey to
specify the required repairs. We will keep you updated with
regard to the timescales for the next sections of work as they
are developed.”

Longtown Village Pride has an arrangement with English
Heritage for the “household maintenance” of the castle.
Obviously this does not include any structural work. We
understand that contractors will take months rather than a
few weeks to complete their work.
This limitation on access will be of particular interest to
those who accommodate visitors during this coming
summer and to those who use it for educational
purposes Bob Burson

Chairman, Longtown Village Pride

MICHAELCHURCH ESCLEY PRIMARY SCHOOL
I know you’re not meant to have favourites in school, but
spring term has always been my favourite term! This spring
term has been particularly enjoyable, especially following the
enormous disruptions from the previous two years (due to
covid school closures). The sun has now made its
appearance, the spring flowers are blooming and it feels like
everyone has a smile on their face!
That’s not to say that things have been quiet at school
however. One of the highlights has been the visit from a
Mental Health Champion trainer from Birmingham. He
came to school to work with our KS2 children and train our
children to be Mental Health Champions. This was brilliant
training and will really help our children understand mental
health and support each other. The trainer commented that
he’d never been to a school as rural as ours before or in such
a beautiful setting – in fact, he didn’t even know that schools
like this existed! It made me really appreciate and feel very
proud to work at Michaelchurch and what a privilege it is to
be here.
We’ve also continued participating in various sports this
term and had some great success in a Netball tournament at
Kingstone recently. The team played brilliantly and came
second overall, which was great considering all the other
schools were significantly larger primaries.
Coming up we have the Summer School Games Finals to
look forward to, where we will be competing in the hockey
(and possibly the netball) finals.

CRASWALL YOUNG FARMERS
On the 18th February CYFC went 10-pin bowling in
Hereford, where we filled 6 lanes and had a fun-filled evening.
On Saturday 5th March we had our annual Bingo evening.
Big thanks to Lorraine and Sara for stepping in at the last
minute to do the calling.
On Sunday 13th March, we took a team of Juniors to play
“Ultimate Frisbee” at Queen Elizabeth High School in
Bromyard. I am delighted to say that they won every-single-
match and are now going on to represent Herefordshire at
the West Midlands Area against Shropshire, Warwickshire,
Worcestershire, and Gloucestershire.
Thanks to Michaelchurch Sports Pavilion for the use of their
facilities for practices.
The next couple of weeks will be very competition-heavy
with Spring Stock judging, Pre-Rally, and Rally all coming up.

Phil Powell, CYFC Secretary
phillip_blackhill@live.co.uk / 07468 411649
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HELP INSECTS THIS MAY
Did you know that insect populations have declined by 75%
in the last 50 years? That is a staggering decline and one that
has serious implications for all life on our planet. Without
insects, our ecosystem is at risk of collapsing. Bees have
received lots of publicity for their role in food security but
all insects are vital in some way to sustain our wildlife and the
overall health of our environment.
There is something very practical you can do to help insects
next month: take part in No Mow May.
This is an annual campaign to leave your grass to grow for
the month. The emerging flowers are a vital source of nectar
for insects and well-fed insects breed well increasing the
population, which in turn increases the available food source
for birds and so on. As an additional benefit, plants that
rarely get to set seed are given valuable time to do so which
will increase the range of flowers you see. Constant mowing
means that only those plants that spread by suckers or are
the Usain Bolts of the flowering world get a look in, which
means less variety and fewer insects. Putting your mower to
one side for a few weeks can have an extraordinarily positive
impact and you can have more time enjoying your garden. If
giving up your whole garden to No Mow May seems too big
a hurdle, even a small area will help. Find out more at
www.plantlife.org.uk
You will see more signs this year on the verges in the Parish
group where we are doing No Mow April, May, June and
July at the very minimum. We have some wonderful
stretches of verge in our community which we will be
managing for wildlife. We also have an ambitious surveying
plan to find more gems. If you would like to come surveying
with the LIFE Biodiversity volunteers, you would be so
welcome. No experience is necessary, just the enthusiasm to
find out what is out there. We will have you confidently
identifying all kinds of treasures in no time at all! Email us at
lifeclimatechange@gmail.com for more information.

Polly Hearsey

The Preschool children in our Squirrel’s class have been
making the most of the warmer weather and have been out
and about on plenty of long walks and enjoying our Forest
School’s area (in the dry for a change!). They were
particularly excellent at making some delicious soup in the
giant cauldron recently and really enjoyed eating it afterwards!
We’re still on the look-out for a new governor, so if you are
interested in being part of a fantastic team, please contact
our School Business Manager, Mark, on 01981 510208.
Likewise, if you are interested in visiting the school to
support with reading or anything else, we’d love to hear from
you! Louise Crocker, Head Teacher

Michaelchurch Escley Primary School
01981 510208

VOWCHURCH & DISTRICT GROUP PARISH COUNCIL
 Annual Parish meeting of the Parish Council

Wednesday 11th May 2022 from 7.00pm for 7.30pm start
at Escleyside Hall, Michaelchurch Escley

Guest Speaker: Bill Quan,
Herefordshire County NFU Chairman

Residents of the group of parishes are invited to attend
Refreshments available

Round and About
VOWCHURCH VILLAGE HALL
VaT50 March winners were: Rebecca Plato (£50) and Sarah
Griffiths (£20).
Tajii Tuesdays 10 - 11am at Vowchurch Hall. Contact
janefleet88@gmail.com

Pilates at Vowchurch Hall, Tuesdays from 6pm. Contact
hannahmthomas@hotmail.com
Bowls Wednesdays 7 - 9 pm, Vowchurch Hall Contact
Richard Stokes rtastokes@hotmail.co.uk
Vowchurch Hall is available for parties, weddings and events
as well as meetings and presentations at very reasonable
rates.
Enquiries to Jane Wheatley on 01981 550791
www.vowchurchturnastonehall.co.uk

PETERCHURCH VILLAGE HALL
We have a few things happening in the hall over the next few
months. We are hoping very soon to have a new AV System
installed in the hall and, also by April, it should be completely
double-glazed.
Why not come for Gentle Dance exercise with Abbie Mason
11.30 am-12.30 at the Village Art Club every Monday
Evening  and Friday Morning.
Hatha Yoga is being held every Wednesday 7pm -8.30pm.
Also get your green fingers ready. Our Craft, Flower and
Vegetable show is being held on Saturday 30th July. Also in
the evening we have local band BOONDOGZ – please keep
your eyes peeled for posters.
Peterchurch Village Hall is a community building, run by a
small committee of dedicated trustees. It is the ideal venue
for local events, and is available for hire from £10 an hour.
As well as hosting many a birthday party, the hall has a few
regular user groups:

Parish Council every 3rd Tuesday of the month
Day Centre for Coffee and a chat every Monday
10.00am -12.00pm.

We always welcome new groups!

If you wish to hire the hall or have any other inquiries, please
call any of these numbers:

The Booking Secretary (Sarah) - 07774 457887
The Chairman (Brendan) - (01981) 550 482
The Hall - (01981) 551 162

(Please leave a message if you are unable to reach anyone on
the numbers above.)

Notices and Advertisements
ESCLEYSIDE HALL, MICHAELCHURCH ESCLEY

NOTICE
I wish to inform you that the Escleyside Hall is open for
hire as normal, for parties, meetings, wedding receptions
and wakes, and other Community events. We offer a large,
modern building with plenty of parking, level access,
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kitchen facilities, audio-visual equipment including a new
projector. We are also reducing our environmental
footprint having installed LED lighting throughout, and
have fully up-rated our loft insulation, the latter with the
aid of a Grant from the Herefordshire Council Climate
and Nature Grant Scheme, for which we are grateful.
The Hall is situated immediately behind Michaelchurch
Escley Primary School and bookings can be made through
Mrs Rachel Pritchard on 01981 510368.
rachel.pritchard86@hotmail.co.uk.
Thank you. Dr Jeremy Davis,

Chairman of the Hall Management Committee

LONGTOWN & DISTRICT HISTORICAL SOCIETY
Setting up an informal local history network
Are you interested in doing some local history research –
perhaps to look into the history of your house or find out
about past people or past events in your village? Is there a
topic you’d like to explore – such as how farmland uses have
changed over the years; or what kinds of shops, pubs and
services there were in your village 100 years ago? Or any
other topics? Would being part of an informal local history
network or group be of interest?
Or have you already done some research and would like to
share some of your findings and ideas with like-minded
people?
For anyone – any age – interested in sharing ideas or
questions about local history, the Historical Society can help
by initially bringing together an informal network or group
of people to exchange information, tips and questions.
If you are interested in this idea, please contact Miriam
Griffiths on miriam@miriamg.net or 01873 860356.

LONGTOWN VILLAGE PRIDE
We meet at Longtown Castle on the last Saturday of each

month (except December) from 10am until noon.
We call it a work morning.

New helpers are very welcome. Simply turn up, or call
Bob Burson on 01873 860313

We have 3 new Duke of Edinburgh teenagers, Harry, Isaac and
Alfie who are doing their volunteering category through the

radio. You can hear them doing their 5 tracks. We have follow
ups to the energy crisis, a visit to our esteemed fish and Chip
shop in Ewyas Harold, an interview with our local fire brigade,

a newsdesk from our younger community members  and
much more to look forward to. Please tune in when you can.

This is a community radio and we’d love you to listen and
offer ideas. Ring Vicki or 01981 240 248 or contact us through

our website, blackhillcommunityradio.org.uk.

Past shows are available on the website and there are many to
choose from, including Kym Wilcox, Chair of Governors at the
school sharing her  5 tracks and an interview with Rob Penn,

founder of the Stump up for Trees project.

HOMES FOR UKRAINE
https://ukraine.blackhillcommunities.net

I imagine that you, like me, have been horrified by what is
happening in Ukraine and feel that you would like to help
in some way with the huge refugee problem. Like me also
you may have thought that there is nothing we can do out
here because we are too remote and it would not be
practical to take refugees. However, where there is a will
there is a way!
A group of people, from Newton St Margarets have got
together to either open their homes or to offer help in
some other way. So far we have six offers from people
who will host refugees in their homes and many others
who would like to offer practical support. We hope that
others in ‘our parishes’ will feel that they can join this effort.
Anyone can offer to help and if you would like to host and
have anything from a spare room to an entire house that
you could offer, that would be fantastic! If you would like
to help in some other way, and I have in mind offers to
drive; to raise funds; to mind the house while hosts take a
break; to teach English; to help organise social events for
refugees and I am sure there are many other ways that I
have not dreamed of, your input would be vital.
The government’s intention is that people should sign up
(see below) and it will then be the individual’s responsibility
to find refugees using social media. We feel that this is not
very helpful to say the least, and we have other irons in the
fire that we hope will result in contact with Ukrainians
seeking to come to UK. There may be some of you who
have Ukraine contacts of your own and I hope in that case
you would share that with us.
It will be the responsibility of local authorities to vet
prospective hosts and to vet refugees. That may come to
pass. Either way our group is in contact with Hereford
Council about this.
It is possible to apply either as an individual or as a group,
but confusingly, the two application forms on the
government website are the same, so if you wish to host
please apply as an individual and we will make sure you are
included in the group. The name of the group is ‘The Black
Hill Community Group’.
So, to be part of this group effort, either as a host or a
helper, please contact us via:
ukraine@blackhillcommunities.net or
https://ukraine.blackhillcommunities.net
If you use a smart phone I will include you on our
WhatsApp group; otherwise contact will be by email. If
you are not happy with electronic communication contact
your coordinator as below.
We will keep you in touch with developments.
Best wishes and I hope you will do what you can to help.
To register with the government as a host:
https://homesforukraine.campaign.gov.uk

Sue Robinson
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Agricultural services

Animal care

Black Mountain Group Newsletter
ADVERTISING DIRECTORY

Contact: Jill Cook
Clodock Mill, Longtown, Hereford HR2 0PD

01873 860408
jill@clodockmill.com

Arts

Business & Financial

Contact Nic on 07521 607029
To place your order or  to find out more.
nic.kinch@oscars.co.uk
www.oscar.co.uk/branches/herefordshire
FREE DELIVERY!

Home Delivery of Pet Food from a local business,
one less thing to worry about!

much more than pet food

● Free home delivery (using hygienic, no contact methods)

● British-made complete and balanced life-stage pet foods

○ Puppy to Senior, including Working Dog

○ Kitten to Senior with Dental Care

○ Honestly labelled and made from high quality
ingredients

○ Sensitive and special diets catered for

● Free samples or £5 starter packs for dogs and cats

● Dog chews and treats, and cat treats

● Toys and healthcare products

● Rabbit food, Fish food and Bird food

The Wild Bird Store
Wild Bird Food and Accessories

01432 340500

www.thewildbirdstore.co.uk

Free delivery in Herefordshire
every weekday from 9.30 am

46 Rural Enterprise Park
Vincent Carey Road, Rotherwas HR2 6FE

‘Click and Collect’, Monday-Friday, 9.30-12.30

Call for your free 24 page catalogue

ANDREW PHILLIPS, GLANDWR FARM
Agricultural & Domestic Weed Control

Large and small areas
Fencing and Ditch cleaning
Small and large bales of Hay

and Straw
Weed wiping service

Any amounts
01873 860208 / 07903 933820

MARK LEWIS
AGRICULTURAL, DOMESTIC &

EQUESTRIAN

HEDGE LAYING, FENCING &
FIREWOOD PROCESSING

TEL: (01981) 241115
MOB: 07807 079027
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SARAH L. HOPE BSc. (Ost)

Registered Osteopath

Old Hall Farm, Orcop, Herefordshire HR2 8ET

Tel: 01981 580 371

BODY MASSAGE

MANUAL LYMPHATIC DRAINAGE

INDIAN HEAD MASSAGE

HOPI EAR CANDLING

ONCOLOGY MASSAGE

07807 820332
ABBEYDORE, HEREFORD

REPAIR ~ RENEW ~ REVIVE

Come and join us in our beautiful, heated and fully
equipped yoga studio (no need to bring anything but
yourself!).

We offer a variety of classes suitable, from Gentle
(suitable for beginners) to more advanced. Private lessons
are also available.

For more details of the timetable, events and prices please
look at our website:

Release tension

Aid Sleep

Encourage the body to re-balance naturally

Provides a complementary treatment to conventional
healthcare.

AOR registered (hot stone and VRT – vertical
reflexology also available).

Health and well-being

Christopher Sheehan. HSEC. FwSS.
Sessions in Hereford and Longtown

chris@eryritai-ji.co.uk
01873 860667
07870 149 745

www.eryritai-ji.co.uk

HEALING-SHIATSU

Food & Catering

INDEPENDENT ADVICE • COMPETITIVE COVER

50 YEARS EXPERIENCE

Farm Insurance

Abergavenny based Neil Smith is best placed to give
Independent Advice, Great Premiums, Great Cover
being a Farmer in his own right.

Satisfied with your existing Insurer or not, it won’t cost
you anything to get a quote?

Pick up the phone and give Neil a call on 07885
257788 quoting
for your 20% discount.

Agricultural Insurance
with Price Checker

T: 07885 257788 E: neil@frball.com
W: www.frball.com

Life can be complicated. If you, your family or
someone you care about are having a tough time I offer
social, emotional and behavioural support. From an
informal discussion (cake optional...) through to
intensive mentoring, together we can:
Gently explore what is happening.
Set simple goals so the positives replace the not-so-
positives.
Find and use your strengths to help you be kinder to
yourself.

Impartial, consistent and objective support
from someone with over 20 years experience.

Support grounded in Social Work Theory and Evidence
Based Practice.

Acceptance and encouragement
Reassurance of what is working well. Flexible times and

places to meet.
Prevention of issues worsening.

Improved self esteem and confidence. Improved
relationships.

A stronger, happier you.
Patient - Sensitive - Friendly
For a free initial discussion
please call me anytime on

07973 332990 / (01981) 570763
at www.carlgriffithssupport.org or

email:carl.griff071@gmail.com
I'd like to help.

Personal and Family Support
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PRITCHARD
SERVICE
CALL ANYTIME BETWEEN
9AM - 4PM 07773303662

AND REPAIRS

MOT Failure
repairs

Car
Service

All types of
vehicles

Services offered

anthonyandbenna@gmail.com

For all your soft furnishing needs –

curtains, pelmets, blinds, cushions,
bedding and more

Please contact

Fiona Witcher
01981 242040 / 07811 396258

City & Guilds qualified. Free home consultation.

Fountain Cottage
Newton St Margarets
Hereford
HR2 0QW
jo.rowland@hotmail.com
01981 510136
07917 125053

Airguns
Shotguns

Rifles

Servicing, Repairs, Alterations,
Refinishing and Gun Fitting.

Registered Firearms Dealer
Contact James Phillips

07503 616760
james@thegunworks.co.uk

www.thegunworks.co.uk

Is your Broadband
driving you mad?
Are you unable to use the
internet as you would like?
Are you unable to use services like BBC iPlayer and
Netflix, which require a faster, more consistent
connection?

Access to reliable, high speed broadband is patchy
in our area, with some properties struggling to
receive more than 1Mbps download speeds.
Hopefully, high-speed fibre broadband will reach us
all one day, but if like me, you don’t want to wait,
there may be alternatives. In many locations where
the existing phone line broadband is only able to
provide very low broadband speeds, the 4g mobile
phone network is capable of providing 70Mbps,
which is easily enough to stream HD movies and can
provide a consistent, high quality service. There are
other benefits to using 4g mobile broadband over
services provided by BT and other cable based
providers.

Contact: Ben Hill
Tel: 01981 510136

Mob: 07990 638125
Email: bingoben@hotmail.com

If you suffer with poor internet speeds or WiFi dead
spots in your home, I may be able to help.

Maintenance & Services

44ethanmitchell@gmail.com

Tech Support
Having technical issues?
For any kind of problem
big or small

Ethan Mitchell
Services include: Hardware repairs. Device setup
including printers, Software selection and use,
General guidance.
To contact send an email, or text on

07945 960623

Monday-Thursday 9-3.30 ~ Friday 9-12

Local Makers

All types of cleaning – Private houses & House Keeping
service for Holiday Homes/Lets/B&Bs etc.

High standard of work.
All aspects of Horse Help undertaken

Clipping, sale/show prep, local horse transportation.
Experienced and capable rider and Groom.

Happy to tackle a wide range of jobs, No job too small.
Just Ask Gabz!!!!

Reliable, Local, Friendly, Helpful
Excellent references available. Non Smoker

Tel – 07875 535 619 / 01981 510606
Email – askgabz@yahoo.co.uk

Home and Domestic
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Property services

All aspects of groundworks, construction and steel
building erections

We specialise in:
Ground source heat systems
Electric cables
Ponds/lakes
Treatment plants
Supply & disposal of soils
Tree shear with 300mm cut
Bulldozing
Tractor & Dump trailer hire
Footings
Concreting
Ditching
Pipe laying
Site clearance
Muck away
Driveways
Drainage

Contact: Tommy Wood-Cole
Phone: 07964355422
Email: TommyWood-Cole@hotmail.com

RP ELECTRICAL
All Electrical Work Undertaken

Testing & Inspection
PAT Testing & Fault Finding
All carried out by Qualified Electrician

07814 008626

EVANS PLUMBING SERVICES
Bathroom Installations
Heating Installations

Magna Cleans
24 Hour Call Outs

All Plumbing Works Undertaken

Adam Evans
07497 869302
adamevans2618@gmail.com

Private Hire

01981 510356
Booking

16 & 8 seat minibuses
4 seat Land Rover Discovery

Weddings, celebrations, restaurants,
shopping, rail & air travel
Hassle-free travel to suit you

Produce and Products

THE GOAT COMPANY
Luxury Mohair products from

our prize-winning flock of
Angora Goats.

Visit the shop and meet the goats.
Darren Farm, Llanveynoe

Open 11am to 4.30pm except Sundays

Personal services

Monmouth
MemorialsLtd
MONUMENTAL MASONS EST.  1988

Nigel Cave
BRAMM Registered Mason

(British Register of Accredited Memorial Masons)

Suppliers of quality memorials at
competitive prices, additional
inscriptions and renovations

undertaken with free quotations and
inscription proofs provided

Tel: 01600 890 098
Mobile 07950 117 122
monmouthmemorial@aol.com

Showroom at
51 Edde Cross St

Ross-on-Wye
HR9 7BZ

Independent Funeral Directors

Unit 3, Wormbridge Court, Wormbridge,
Hereford, HR2 9DH
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AVALON TREE SURGERY
WE CARE FOR YOUR TREES

MATTHEW THOMAS
OVER 10 YEARS EXPERIENCE

NPTC QUALIFIED
FULLY INSURED

WWW.AVALONTREESURGERY.CO.UK

01981 541307
07794 569284

ALL ASPECTS OF TREE WORK UNDERTAKEN

DAVID TUGWELL Tech Cert. Arbor A
Bridge End, Newton St Margarets. HR2 OQP

Tel: 01981 510104 / 07968 093898

Specialists in:
Tree Reports & Surveys,
Stump Removal with a
High Power Narrow
Access Stump Grinder
for all those inaccessible
stumps

For a professional service in all
aspects of tree care, including
Pruning, Felling, Planting
Supplying Trees & Shrubs and
Hedge Maintenance

TUGWELL TREE
SERVICES

K&D building and landscaping

All aspects of building new and old
undertake

Drainage specialist/septic tanks

Fencing specialists

All aspects of landscaping/
patios/decking /ponds/retainers
and stone walls

All internal work carried out

Over 20 years experience between
us and a large portfolio

Mob: 07810 288115

Evenings: 01432 378163

kwilliamson027@hotmail.co.uk

Scrub Clearance and Timber Extraction
Most types of scrub and woodland cleared,

including brambles, bracken and gorse, as well
as meadow/small field topping. Sloping and
narrow access areas reached using compact

(Alpine) tractor semi-offset topper and
mulching flail.

Timber forwarding service also available.
Felled timber moved using Alpine tractor and

trailer with crane.
Call Ben Hill

01981 510136 or 07990 638125

Woodland and Garden

tjsj@me.com

Painting & Decorating
Tim Jones
Tel  01981 540242
Mob  07810 895355

3 Generations of experience,
specialising in Painting & Decorating
services.
General property maintenance
duties carried out.
Fully insured.
Good competitive rates.
A high standard of workmanship &
customer satisfaction guaranteed.

DECOR
SOLUTIONS

Richard Watkins
01981 240 185
07947 959 452

Sooty’s
Chimney

Service

Domestic & Commercial pest control
Moles – Rats – Mice

Contact 07808 294511
Public liability insurance and fully licensed

MATTHEW MAFLIN
PROFESSIONAL PAINTING AND

DECORATING SERVICES
Internal and exterior decoration

Tel: 01873 860867
Mobile: 07497258129

matthewmaflin@gmail.com
Public Liability Insurance held

References available on request
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LONGTOWN POST OFFICE
Saturday 9am ~ 11am & Monday to Friday 10.30am ~ 3.30pm
Transition to Barcoded Stamps
Non-barcoded stamps will be phased out but will remain usable until 31st January 2023. Customers are encouraged to use their
non-barcoded stamps before this date. Alternatively, non-barcoded stamps can be exchanged for the new barcoded version
through the Royal Mail’s ‘Swap Out’ scheme.
From the 4th April stamp prices will increase:

1st Class stamps will go to 95p from 85p 2nd Class stamps will go up to 68p from 66p
1st Class Large letter to £1.45 from £1.29 2nd Class large letter to £1.05 from 96p
1st Class small parcel to £4.45 from £3.85 2nd Class small parcel to £3.35 from £3.20

Save time, use our Post Office as your bank for personal & business accounts
● Using your bank card you can pay cash into most personal and business bank accounts
● Using a personalised paying in slip you can pay cash into your personal and business bank accounts
● Using a personalised paying in slip and an envelope you can pay cheques into personal and business accounts. We have

the paying in envelopes, please ask us for spare ones if you are self isolating and wish to prepare in advance
Every time you make an over the counter cash withdrawal at the Post Office until the 31st March 2022, 1p for each transaction is
automatically donated on your behalf to The Trussel Trust.
Taking a last minute opportunity to travel or go on a work trip, you can pick up Euros at Longtown Post Office immediately and
any other travel currency can be ordered for delivery for collection safely at the Post Office
Pay your bills at our Post Office – If an invoice has a barcode on it, it is likely it can be paid at the Post Office when you want,
using cash, card or cheque (except Welsh Water). Keep track and you can pay your council tax, BT, Water, nPower, at the Post
Office on a day you choose.
Changing your mobile phone? You can always top up your mobile phone credit at Longtown Post Office, plus we have SIM cards
if you are going eco and buying a preloved phone.

Sadly no posties are based at ours, so if you want to chase a letter or parcel please call
Royal Mail Hereford on 01432 346100

Amazing April
We will be welcoming more visitors to the area as the visitor economy gets going, if you are interested we are going to have a little
tourism event or all the little things we do to help a visitors experience of our area. Tell us or send us a message
hello@hopesoflongtown.co.uk if you are interested.  March was marvellous and well done to those guessing correctly, we did
have 300-349 new products, keep popping into see if we have what you want and ask us, we want to stock your favourite products.
Not so amazing this month, prices are going up and we are passing some of the increased cost on to you the retail price dear customer.
Let's work together to reduce the impact for example if you like reading a newspaper look at taking out a subscription, they now
come in many formats with a voucher for every week or a digital subscription in the week and voucher for a paper copy at the
weekend, useful if you are trying to reduce eye screen time at weekends. When you purchase the vouchers in advance you receive
between 20% and 40% discount on the retail cover price.
Shop Local 30April is the time to take time for yourself with a morning coffee outside in the sunshine, this month we would
encourage you to try our local supplier Black Mountain Roast. They have a range of ground and beans purchased from farmers all
over the world, started by Simon and Mungo and now owned by Glyn and Gisela of Bridge Inn Michaelchurch fame.
Hopes Café/ Business Start up/ Refill Service/ Office Hire/ Storage space
With ten days to go in March, we have our first complete set of drawings for development plans. If you would like to talk to us about
them, please arrange an appointment to see me (Christine) so we can chat undisturbed for at least 20 minutes as I am so excited
about it. Plus we would love to hear your ideas and thoughts, perhaps you would like the first opportunity to rent some of the space?
Options
We identified sixteen different types of customers who may want to come through our door and we are very grateful too. Firstly we
stock products by request or Christine spots it on offer and it’s worth a try. Take our compost, why would we have three options?
Well we have three options, one is price effective and can be delivered three times a week. We had a request for organic, then peat
free compost, luckily our organic plant supplier Caves Folly came up trumps with two options last season so they are back this year.
Price has gone up but I am relieved to say we are cheaper than Amazon.

Mon, Tues, Wed, Fri: 7.30 am - 5.30 pm
Late night Thurs: 7.30 am - 7.00 pm
Saturday:  7.30 am - 4.00 pm
Sunday  (Nov - April): 10.00 am - 12 noon
 (May - Oct): 10.00 am - 2.00 pm
Bank Holiday Mondays 10.00 am - 2.00 pm

Hopes of Longtown – Open seven days a week 01873 860444
www.hopesoflongtown.co.uk / @HopesofLongtown / info@hopesoflongtown.co.uk
join our Facebook group Hopes of Longtown and post community/charity events for free
Like our Hopes of Longtown business page to keep up to date with news
Tag us in your passion for food and community via Twitter / Instagram / Pinterest / Facebook
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APRIL CHURCH SERVICES
3rd April, Lent 5
9.30am Craswall Holy Communion
10th April, Palm Sunday
9.30am Clodock Morning Worship
3pm Shared service with Holy Communion at
 St Margaret’s followed by a walk to
 Newton for tea in the Parish Room
15th April, Good Friday
9.30am Llanveynoe A Reflective Service for
  Good Friday, with choir

17th April, Easter Sunday
5.30am Meet at Cat’s Back car park for dawn
 Holy Communion Service on Black Hill
9.30am Clodock Holy Communion, with choir
24th April, Easter 2
9.30am Craswall Celtic Prayer
11am Michaelchurch Holy Communion

APRIL DIARY AND EVENTS PLANNER

Fri 01 April 12.00 - 2.00pm Lent Lunch, Upper Newton (Mary Powell)
Fri 01 April 8.30 - 10.30am Longtown Primary School PTA Community Coffee and Natter, Longtown Village Hall
Mon 04 April 7.30pm Longtown & District Historical Society.

Robin Thorndyke: The Harrow and The Plough –The Changing Use Of Farm Implements
Wed 06 April 7.30pm Escleyside Gardening Club: Growing unusual fruit and vegetables, Kev Alviti,

Longtown Village Hall
Wed 06 April 2.30-4.30pm Longtown Library, Longtown Village Hall
Sat 09 April 10.00am Car Boot Sale, Longtown Village Hall. Boots from 9.00am
Tue 12 April 8.00pm Longtown & District WI: Michele Blackmore of Madley Plants
Thu 14 April 7.30pm Newton St Margaret’s Women’s Guild: Crotchet workshop 2, with Mary Lemmon
Wed 20 April 7.00 for 7.30pm Flicks in the Sticks, Escleyside Hall: Mr Jones (15)
Thu 28 April Longtown Thursday Club, annual fish & chip lunch for members.
Sat 30 April 10.00am-Noon Longtown Village Pride, Longtown Castle
Mon 16 May 7.00pm Meeting: The future of Newton Parish Room, Newton Parish Room
Sat 28 May 7.00pm Concerts for Craswall: Beethoven, Mahler & Brahms, Dore Abbey
Sat 28 May 10.00am-Noon Longtown Village Pride, Longtown Castle
Sat 04 June Jubilee Garden Party, The Cornewall Arms, Clodock
Sun 05 June Jubilee ‘Big Lunch’ and other events, Longtown Village Hall and field
Sat 25 June 10.00am-Noon Longtown Village Pride, Longtown Castle
Sat 09 July 2 7.00pm Concerts for Craswall: The Sounds of Purcell, Bach & Vivaldi, Dore Abbey

Golden Valley Safer Neighbourhood Team
Peterchurch Police & Fire Hub, Hereford HR2 0RU. 01981 550253
PC 3687 Jeff Rouse  07870 150972
PCSO 6378 Pete Knight 07773 053 919 peter.knight@westmercia.pnn.police.uk
Contact: 101 ext 4820 – Email: goldenvalley.snt@westmercia.pnn.police.uk

Village hall contacts
Craswall Hall
Bookings: Janet Watkins 01981 510226
General inquiries: Christine Cleaton,
cleatonfamily@btinternet.com
Escleyside Hall
Rachel Pritchard: 01981 510368
rachel.pritchard86@hotmail.co.uk

Longtown Hall
Mark Ewins, 01873 860829
www.longtownvillagehall.org.uk
bookings@longtownvillagehall.org.uk
Newton Church Room
Mary Powell: 01981 510295
mary.powell37@btinternet.com

Escley & District Sports Pavilion
Kirsty, 01981 510682
www.escleysportspavilion.com
escleysportspavilion@gmail.com


